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The Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees met in regular session at the Bainbridge 

Town Hall on May 28, 2024.  Those present were Trustees Mr. Jeff Markley and Dr. Michael 
Bates and Fiscal Officer Mrs. Janice Sugarman. Trustee Mrs. Kristina O’Brien was absent. 
Mr. Markley presided and called the meeting to order at 7:01 P.M. and everyone stood and 
recited the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA 

1. Change date of tax budget hearing – June 24, 2024 at 7:30pm 
 
MINUTES APPROVAL 
 
 Mr. Markley moved to approve the minutes of the trustees’ May 6, 2024 regular 
meeting and May 20, 2024 special meeting as written. 
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion. Vote: Dr. Bates, aye; Mr. Markley, aye.  Motion 
carried. 
 
DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS 
  
FIRE DEPARTMENT 
 

Assistant Chief Wayne Burge presented the fire department report for the month of 
April 2024.  He reported that the department had 46 overlapping calls., which is higher than 
normal.  This become an issue because they are working with less staff. Mrs. Sugarman 
read a letter from the Aurora mayor thanking the fire department for their help with a house 
fire in Aurora.  She praised their outstanding work. The complete fire report is attached to 
and becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT 
 

Chief Jon Bokovitz presented the police department report for the month of April 
2024.  He noted an uptick in fraud offenses for the month.  He mentioned that the golf outing 
was a huge success, and they raised money for their scholarships and for Safety Town.  
June 22nd is the police/Fire softball game.  Safety Town is coming up in July and they have a 
record number of children signed up. The complete police report is attached to and 
becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
 
ZONING DEPARTMENT 
 
 Mr. Steve Averill presented the zoning department report for the month of April 2024.  
The zoning department took in $2,400.00 in receipts in April with no new housing starts and 
twelve total permits issued for the month. The complete zoning report is attached to and 
becomes a permanent part of these minutes. 
 
PRESENTATIONS: Scott Morgan, Vision Development 
 
 Mr. Scott Morgan from Vision Development presented plans for Phase 2 of the VC 
Park at Geauga Lake.  Mr. Jim Duber had provided an architectural report to the trustees 
with suggestions.  Mr. Morgan, Mr. Duber, Mr. Steve Averill, and Mr. Dave Dietrich will meet 
later this week to discuss the findings. One of the trustees will join them.  
 

Mr. Markley made a motion to approve Resolution 05282024-A, authorizing the VC 
Park at Geauga Lake and Vision Development to begin the vertical construction on the 
Phase I buildings as shown in the plan dated May 20, 2024 and the Phase II building 
foundations as shown in the plan dated May 20, 2024 and conditioned upon meetings 
between the applicant and Bainbridge Township staff and consultants to achieve a 
successful resolution of the design guideline concerns as presented in a report by our 
architectural consultant, Jim Duber, dated May 24, 2024 and per the recommendation of the 
zoning inspector. 
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
 None. 
 
FIRE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Change in Employment - Cole 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the change in employment for Firefighter 
Brandon Cole from a full-time to a part-time employee effective June 1, 2024 at level Grade 
A at $29.33/hour per the recommendation of the fire chief. 
 

Dr. Bates seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Request to Declare Obsolete and Dispose of Property 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to declare the following items obsolete and no longer 
needed by the township pursuant to ORC 505.10, per the recommendation of the fire chief  
and then dispose of the smart board as it no longer functions.  
 

- Smart Board 
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
ESO Solutions, Inc. Agreement 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve and allow the vice-chair to sign the 
agreement with ESO Solutions, Inc. for a continuation of our records management system 
per the recommendation of the fire chief. 
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Grade Change Request 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to promote Ptl. Samantha Jeavons to a Grade B Patrol 
Officer at an annual salary of $79,424.80 effective the June 29, 2024 pay period per the 
recommendation of the police chief. 
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Training Request – McClellan 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the training request for Sean McClellan to 
attend the Drone Assessment and Response Tactics training in Socorro, NM from June 18 – 
20, 2024 at no cost to the township…airfare, lodging, ground transportation, and meals are 
all included and funded by FEMA…per the recommendation of the police chief and as 
specified in the training request. 
  
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
SERVICE DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Historical Society Lease 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the five-year lease between the Bainbridge 
Historical Society and Bainbridge Township for the Bissell-Tucek House from July 1, 2024 
through June 20, 2029 with no increase in the monthly rent. 
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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Resignation of Public Employee – Gordon 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to accept the resignation of Tab Gordon from his position 
as Parks & Properties Superintendent effective June 1, 2024 per the recommendation of the 
service director and with many thanks for his over seven years of service to the township. 
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that was passed unanimously. 
 
Road Levy Renewal Resolution 
 

Mr. Markley moved to pass Resolution 05202024-C to declare it necessary to place 
a 2.0 mill road renewal levy on the ballot in the November 5, 2024 general election, per the 
recommendation of the service director having been verified by the fiscal officer. 
 

Dr. Bates seconded the motion which passed unanimously. 
 

ODNR – NatureWorks Grant 
 
 The trustees were in general agreement to allow the service department to apply for 
the ODNR NatureWorks grant that would be used at the lake at Centerville Mills Park. 
 
TRUSTEES – OLD BUSINESS 
 
Health Care Renewal 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to accept the health care renewal proposal from Medical 
Mutual which includes a 9.5% increase to a 24-month contract with a 95% contingent offer, 
$1,500 wellness funds for 7/1/2024 – 6/30/2025, and $1,500 for 7/1/2025 – 6/30/2026 and 
further authorize the fiscal officer to sign the proposal along with the group data 
authorization form for the Everside Health Direct Primary Care.  
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion which passed unanimously. 
 
TIF Discussion 
 
 Mr. Markley updated the residents on the TIF discussion that was held on May 20, 
2024 between the Kenston Board of Education and the Bainbridge Township Trustees. 
More information is needed from the developer before any decisions are made on extending 
the TIF. 
 
TRUSTEES – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Zoning Letter to Ohio Legislators 
 
 The trustees were in general agreement to sign the letter to Ohio legislators to 
protect township zoning authority. 
 
TREX Transfer 
 

Mr. Markley made a motion to authorize the vice-chair to sign to complete the 
appropriate paperwork involved with a TREX Transfer for a liquor license for Superrich LLC 
based on review by the police chief and the zoning inspector. 
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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ZONING DEPARTMENT – NEW BUSINESS 
 
Public Hearing for Z-2024-1 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to recess this regular meeting at 7:53 P.M. and call to 
order this public hearing to consider Z-2024-1. Legal notice of this public hearing was 
published in the News Herald paper on May 17, 2024. Additionally, the proposed zoning 
amendment Z-2024-1 has been available for public examination and review at the Township 
Fiscal Office from 8:30 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. from May 17, 2024 through May 28, 2024. 
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
 Public Hearing: Z-2024-1 proposes to amend Chapter 140 – Active Public Park 
District; Chapter 142 – Passive Public Park District; Chapter 165 – Nonconformities: and 
Chapter 186 – Wireless Telecommunications Towers and Facilities in accordance with ORC 
Section 519.12. The proposed amendment has been reviewed by legal counsel and the 
Geauga County Planning Commission. 

 
Mr. Markley called for comments in favor of the amendment.  There were none. 

 
Mr. Markley called for comments against the amendment.  There were none. 
 
Since there were no other comments from the public, the trustees closed the public 

hearing and reconvened their regular meeting at 7:58 P.M.   
 
Adoption of Z-2024-1 
 

Mr. Markley made a motion to adopt Resolution 05282024-B, approving Zoning 
Amendment Z-2024-1, noting that the Zoning Commission and the trustees considered 
comments from the Geauga County Planning Commission as well as comments from the 
township’s legal counsel.  
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion. Vote:  Dr. Bates, aye; Mr. Markley, aye.  Motion 
carried. 
 
 *This zoning amendment shall become effective in thirty days unless a valid 
referendum petition is submitted to the Board of Trustees pursuant to ORC 519.12. 
 
FISCAL OFFICE - NEW BUSINESS 
 
Audit Findings and Acceptance 
 

Mr. Markley made a motion to accept the 2022-2023 audit findings and to allow the 
vice-chair and fiscal officer to sign the paperwork stating that they have read and 
understand the findings of Charles E. Harris & Associates, Inc.  

 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
PURCHASE ORDER APPROVALS 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the purchase orders listed below as 
submitted by the Fiscal Officer. 
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Purchase Order Request List 

1. Littler – PPM Revision - $5,000.00 (General) 
2. ESO Solutions, Inc. – Records Management System - $3,735.00 (Fire) 
3. GDW Government – Computer Tech/Consulting - $2,756.77 (Roads) 
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INVOICE APPROVALS 
 

Mr. Markley made a motion to approve the invoices listed below as submitted by the 
Fiscal Officer.     
  
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Invoices 

1. Singerman Mills – GL Development - $5,860.80 (General) 
2. Charles E. Harris & Associates – Audit 2022-2023 - $10,472.00 (General) 
3. Minuteman Press – Clean Up Day Mailer 2024 - $2,538.89 (General & Parks) 

 
 
FISCAL RESOLUTION APPROVALS 
 

Mr. Markley made a motion to approve Resolution 05282024-D as submitted by the 
Fiscal Officer.    
 

- Resolution 05282024-D: To Supplement Permanent Appropriations for 
2024 for General Fund, Road and Bridge Fund, and Police Fund 

  
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
 
Checks Dated May 7, 2024 through May 28, 2024 
 
 The trustees examined and signed checks and invoices May 7, 2024 through May 
28, 2024 consisting of warrants #43429 through #43543 in the amount of $110,781.46. 

 
NOTE:  A register of said checks is attached to and becomes a permanent part of 

these minutes. 
 
PUBLIC INTERACTION 
 
 Mr. Bruce Corson of 16850 Knolls Way asked the trustees about the potential zoning 
changes being proposed in Colombus.  
 
CORRESPONDENCE  

1. Team NEO – Roundtable Event – June 20, 2024 8 – 9:30 am 
2. Lil Fecek – Letter regarding Fire/EMS levy 
3. Shane Hajjar, Engineer’s Office – OPWC Representative 
4. Letter from Sam Butler regarding Woods of Wembley 
5. Metzenbaum Center Newsletter 
6. Letter from Mayor of Aurora praising the fire department for help with a house fire. 
7. Mattheew Bryson – letter offering help with the Disc course 

 
LATE ADDITIONS 
 
Date Change for Tax Budget Public Hearing 
 
 Mr. Markley made a motion to change the date for the 2025 Tax Budget Public 
Hearing to June 24, 2024 at 7:30 P.M. per the recommendation of the fiscal officer. 
 
 Dr. Bates seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 
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Since there was no further business to come before this regular meeting of the 
Bainbridge Township Board of Trustees, Mr. Markley made a motion to adjourn with a 
second by Dr. Bates and the meeting was adjourned at 8:52 P.M.   
                                           
          Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
                                                                                      Janice S. Sugarman, 
                                                                                      Fiscal Officer, Bainbridge Township 
 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
_____________________________________           ______________________________ 
                                                                                                           Date 
 
Minutes Read:  __________________ 
 
 
Minutes Approved:  _______________ 
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